City Council Draft Minutes 

Monday, March 25, 2013


The joint meeting of the Waltham City Council and the Board of Survey and Planning was opened by City Council  President Waddick.  The roll was called by the City Clerk Rosario C. Malone. Present at roll call were Councillors Brasco, Curtin, Doucette, Darcy, LeBlanc,  Logan, Marchese, McMenimen, Romard, Rourke, Stanley, Tarallo, Waddick and Vizard  (14) Councillor arrived late. Board of Survey members attending were M. Justin Barrett,  Kathleen Callahan, William Creonte, S.Anthony DeVito, Brian Moroney and Mila Tarallo. (6) 
The Clerk read the Council Prayer and then the President led the City Council and the Board of Survey and Planning  in the Pledge of Allegiance.

Councillor Curtin requested a moment of silence for our men and women in the armed services serving around the world. A moment of silence was observed.

Councillor Logan moved to accept the minutes from March 25, 2013. On a voice vote, the minutes were accepted. 

Councillor Curtin moved to take a resolution out of order. On a voice vote, the motion was approved. Councillor Curtin introduced the Waltham High School Show Choir Music Unlimited. Councillor Curtin commended the choir for being Waltham’s musical ambassadors. The choir performed several sections.  Councillor Curtin moved to act on the resolution without committee reference. On a voice vote, the motion was adopted. Councillor Curtin moved for approval. On a voice vote, the resolution was adopted. 
Councillor Marchese moved to take five resolutions out of order. On a voice vote, the resolutions were taken out of order. Councillor Marchese commended Sister Grace Sherly,  Sister Janet Veno, Sister Jeanne Perrault, Sister Patricia Burke and Sister Susan Scherkenbach of the Waltham Marist Missionary Sisters for celebrating over 50 years of Missionary Work in remote regions of the World as well as in America. Councillor Marchese moved to act on the resolution without committee reference. On a voice vote, the motion was adopted. Councillor Marchese moved for approval. On a voice vote, the resolution was adopted. 
The Clerk reads Rule 29 A

Councillor Logan moved to accept a late file communication. On a voice vote, the City Council accepted the late file communication. Councillor Logan read  his and Councillor Tarallo withdrawal of the various zoning amendments. Councillor Doucette moved for approval. Councillor Doucette stated there were better ways in addressing the zoning amendments. Councillor Doucette moved to have the City Council  President Waddick include funding for a zoning study/review in the City Council  budget. Councillor McMenimen stated she had discussed the amendments with the Solicitor and the  Building Director. Councillor McMenimen supported  Councillors Logan and Tarallo withdrawal and thanked them for all their work on the project.  Councillor Romard supported the withdrawal and echoed the prior speakers feelings. Councillor Stanley  thanked Councillors Logan and Tarallo for all their work. Councillor Stanley felt the democratic progress was being served. Councillor Logan call for a roll call. The roll was called. Voting for the withdrawal were Councillors Brasco, Curtin, Darcy, Doucette, LeBlanc Logan, Marchese, McMenimen, Romard, Rourke, Stanley , Tarallo, Waddick, and Vizard. By a 14 to 0 vote, the withdrawal was granted. 

President Waddick recessed the meeting. The City Council reconvened at 8:30 PM 


Fuel Storage License

Due notice having been given, President Waddick opened the public hearing on the petition from
John Hancock Life Ins. Co., Owner, with an address of 197 Clarendon Street, Boston MA 02116; AstraZeneca Pharmaceuticals, Tenant, with an address of 35 Gatehouse Drive, Waltham MA 02451, and Rolf Jensen & Associates, Inc., Petitioner, with an address of 1661 Worcester Road Suite 501, Framingham MA 01701, hereby petition the City Council for a fuel storage license for one (1) office/laboratory building.  The project includes one hundred thirty five (135) gallons of flammable liquids for laboratory use (virgin materials and waste), and an eight hundred fifty (850) gallon tank for generator combustible diesel fuel.  Property located at 266 Second Avenue, Parcel 2-6, Property ID # R039 002 0008.

President Waddick opened the public hearing to those wishing to speak in favor of the petition. Speaking in favor were Jeremy Lebowitz, RJA , 1661 Worcester Road, Framingham, Paul Joyce, Astrazeneca, and Patrick O’Toole, John Hancock. No one stood in favor. No one spoke or stood in opposition. President Waddick closed that part of the public hearing and opened it to questions from Councillors. Councillor Romard, as Ward Councillor, had several questions. President Waddick closed the public hearing and referred the application to the Licenses and Franchises Committee.

Special Permit

Due notice having been given, President Waddick opened the public hearing on the petition from
1265 Main Street, LLC, c/o Jim Lamp, 881 East Street, Tewksbury, MA, for a proposed bank tenant.  The Petitioner is requesting a Special Permit for construction and operation of a drive-thru customer service window on the property known as 1265 Main Street and also known as 1267 Main Street (Map 48 Block 003, Lot 0001), the former Polaroid Campus redevelopment site.  This Special Permit is pursuant to the provisions of Section 3.5, Subsection 3.512, and Section 3.635 “Drive in Customer Services”.

The property is shown in Atlas Page R048, Block 003, Lot 0001.  The property is entirely within the Commercial Zoning District.

President Waddick opened the public hearing to those wishing to speak in favor of the petition. Speaking in favor were Philip McCourt, Attorney for the petitioner, Rick Vallerlli, 1265 Main Street, LLC, Kevin Dandrea, TEC, Kevin Kelley, 1265 Main Street, LLC, S. Cucinatti , 1265 Main Street, James Lamp, 1265 Main Street, and John Lapsa. No one stood in favor. Speaking in opposition was Kate Liljegren, 3 Montview Ave. if Union workers are not used. Also speaking in opposition were Paul Umbrello, 102 Stow Street Waltham, and  Bryant Stascauage, 116 Stow Street. Three stood in opposition. President Waddick closed that part of the public hearing and opened it to questions from Councillors. Councillor Romard as Ward Councillor asked for clarification of the address. That was supplied. Councillor Romard inquired as to the hours of the bank. The response was 7:00 AM to 7:00 PM. If the drive thru for the ATM was granted, the hours would be 24-7. Councillor Logan requested a list of the members of the LLC. Councillor Logan had concerns for public safety during the late hours.  Councillor Tarallo requested better plans with the whole site. Councillor Tarallo inquired if  the traffic report was for phase one or the whole project. The response will be provided to the Ordinances and Rules Committee. Councillor Darcy inquired if bike racks would be supplied. Bike racks would be supplied. Councillor LeBlanc adked about the total square area. The petitioner would supply the complete answers to the Ordinances and Rules. President Waddick closed the public hearing and referred the application to the Ordinances and Rules Committee. 
Special Permit

Due notice having been given, President Waddick opened the public hearing on the petition from
1265 Main Street, LLC, c/o Jim Lamp, 881 East Street, Tewksbury, MA, for the proposed tenant Starbucks or similar type coffee establishment.  The Petitioner is requesting a Special Permit for construction and operation of: 1) a drive-thru customer service window and 2) a fast food establishment (serving coffee and similar type food items) on the property known as 1265 Main Street and also known as 1267 Main Street (Map 48 , Block 003, Lot 001), the former Polaroid Campus redevelopment site.  This Special Permit is pursuant to the provisions of Section 3.5, Subsection 3.512, Section 3.635 “Drive in Customer Services” and Section 3.620 “Fast Food Establishments”.

The property is shown in Atlas Page R048, Block 003, Lot 0001.  The property is entirely within the Commercial Zoning District.

President Waddick opened the public hearing to those wishing to speak in favor of the petition. Speaking in favor were Philip McCourt, Attorney for the petitioner, Rick Vallerlli, 1265 Main Street, LLC, Kevin Dandrea, TEC, Kevin Kelley, 1265 Main Street, LLC, S. Cucinatti , 1265 Main Street, James Lamp, 1265 Main Street, and John Lapsa. No one stood in favor. Three stood in opposition. President Waddick closed that part of the public hearing and opened it to questions from Councillors. Councillor Romard as Ward Councillor had questions. Councillor Romard requested a landscape plan , hours of operation and if Starbucks was not the tenant, would it still be used as fast food. Councillor Logan requested larger plans for the entire site. Councillor Logan was concerned with the turn radius at the drive thru. President Waddick closed the public hearing and referred the application to the Ordinances and Rules Committee. 
Communications from the Mayor

The Clerk read the following communications from the Mayor and each, in turn, was referred.
1. Respectfully request acceptance of the Department of Fire Services (DFS) Hazardous Materials Response Grant effective July 2, 2013 through June 30, 2023 invoking Firefighter Ryan Sweder’s participation as a member of the State Hazardous Material Team. 

Referred to the Finance Committee 

2. Respectfully request adoption of the a Loan Order in the amount of $506,000.00 to provide funding for the design of building renovations to the Police Department Headquarters, 155 Lexington Street, Waltham. 

Referred to the Long Term Debt Committee 

Licenses 

Tabled from 3-11-13 Having has a first reading the zoning amendment for Larchmont Avenue and 11 R Lincoln Street is before the City Council  for a second reading. Complete text on file in the City Clerk’s office. 

New Business

Councillor Tarallo moved to act on the Election Order without committee reference. On a voice vote, the Election Order was acted on without committee reference. Communication from the City Clerk’s new election order for the special election. 

Councillor Tarallo moved to adopt the Election Order.  On a voice vote, the order was adopted.  Order # 31896

Diaspora Investment Association Inc. requests permission for a Bus Line from Carter Street, Waltham to New York on a daily basis to New York.

Referred to the License and Franchise Committee  

Community Preservation Committee

The Clerk read the following communications from the Community Preservation Committee. 
Community Preservation Committee recommends that the Mayor’s application for the City of Waltham Wellington – Interior for $160,000.00 be approved. 

Referred to the Long Term Debt Committee

Resolutions

Resolution presented by Councillors Logan, Tarallo and Waddick regarding procurement of services of a professional zoning consultant for the purpose of conducting a comprehensive review of the Zoning Ordinances of the City of Waltham.

Referred to the Ordinances and Rules Committee 

Committee Reports

Licenses and Franchises Committee

The Licenses and Franchises Committee recommended that the renewal Class II Motor Vehicle License for Waltham Central School Trans. 30 Elm St. be granted.   
Councillor Logan moved the action of the Committee be the action of the council. On a voice vote, renewal of the Class II Motor Vehicle was granted. 

The Licenses and Franchises Committee recommended that the renewal (3) Three Lodging House Licenses  

       240 Crescent St, 

10 Maple St, 

24-26 High St. be granted   

Councillor Logan moved the action of the Committee be the action of the council. On a voice vote, the renewal of the Lodging House Licenses were granted. 

The Licenses and Franchises Committee recommended that the renewal Class II Motor Vehicle License for E&T Auto Body Elm St. be granted 

Councillor Logan moved the action of the Committee be the action of the council. On a voice vote, the renewal of the Class II Motor Vehicle was granted. 

The Licenses and Franchises Committee recommended that the renewal Extended Hours Pro-Tech 205 Willow St. be granted

Councillor Logan moved the action of the Committee be the action of the council. On a voice vote, the renewal of the Extended Hours License was granted. 

The Licenses and Franchises Committee recommended that the renewal Second Hand Dealers License G. Richards 316 Moody St. be granted.

Councillor Logan moved the action of the Committee be the action of the council. On  a voice vote,  the renewal of the Class II Motor Vehicle was granted. 

Committee of the Whole

The Committee of the Whole recommended that the Statement of Interest on behalf of the Waltham School Department to the Massachusetts School Building Authority be approved. 

Councillor Doucette  moved the action of the Committee be the action of the council.

The roll was called. Voting yea were Councillors Brasco Curtin, Doucette, LeBlanc, Logan, Marchese, McMenimen, Romard, Rourke, Stanley , Tarallo, Waddick, and Vizard.  By a 15 to 0 vote, the Statement of Interest was adopted.  Order # 31885

Long Term Debt Committee

The Long Term Debt Committee recommended that an appropriation in the amount of

 $ 262,900.00 from Unreserved Funds Balance to account School WHS A/C system be approved. The appropriation will be rescinded after the loan order authorization is finally approved. 

Councillor Stanley moved the action of the Committee be the action of the council.

By your actions the order is adopted.  Order # 31886

The Long Term Debt Committee recommended that a loan order in the amount of $262,900.00 be given a first reading 

Councillor Stanley moved the action of the Committee be the action of the council.

The Loan Order in the amount of $262,900.00 had a first reading.

The Long Term Debt Committee recommended that a transfer of capital improvements funds for the following two carpet replacements projects.


From # 310-192-2006-6261
Building Renovations – 25 Lexington St

To # 310-192-2006-6242-01
Building renovations – Government Center (carpet)

Amount $10,000.00

These funds will be used to replace the carpet at the Government Center Building. 

From # 310-192-2006-6261
Building Renovations – 25 Lexington Street


To # 310-192-2006-6268
Building Renovations – Senior Center (carpet)


Amount $18,000.00

Be approved. 

Councillor Stanley moved the action of the Committee be the action of the council.

On a voice vote, the order Building Renovations (carpet) was adopted. Order # 31897
Ordinance & Rules Committee

The Ordinances and Rules committee recommended that the Special Permit for 511 Totten Pond Road LLC, and Totten Pond Road Service Inc. 511 Totten Pond Road be granted. 

Councillor Tarallo moved the action of the Committee be the action of the City Council. The roll was called. Voting yea were Councillors Brasco, Curtin, Darcy LeBlanc, Logan, Marchese, McMenimen, Romard, Rourke, Stanley,  Tarallo and Vizard. By a 13 to 0 vote, the special permit was granted. Order # 31898

Finance Committee

The Finance Committee recommended that the gift account for donations for a Volunteer Tree Planting Program for the City of Waltham be established; and that the City Council establish an ad-hoc committee for the formation of a tree planting program to plant trees in memory of  or to honor an individual(s).

Councillor Curtin moved the action of the committee be the action of the City Council . On a voice vote, the order was adopted.  Order # 31889
The Finance Committee recommended that the acceptance of two separate grants from the Massachusetts Emergency Management Agency (MEMA). The first grant is the F FY2013 HMEP grant in the amount of $2,043.00. The second grant is the FFY 2011 EMPG grant in the amount of $27,500.00. Be approved. 

Councillor Curtin moved the action of the committee be the action of the City Council . On a voice vote, the orders were adopted. Order # 31887 for $ 27,500.00 and Order # 31894 for $2,043.00
The Finance Committee recommended that the following account transfers be made to cover operating expenses for the remainder of the fiscal year:

That a transfer From  #610-450-5100-5111- (Water Admin – FT Salary)


    
To:      #610-454-5400-5543 (Water Meter and Parts)


     
Amount $7,000.00 be approved. 

On a voice vote, the order was adopted. Order # 31888

Councillor Curtin moved the action of the committee be the action of the City Council. The following orders were adopted.  
These requests will fund additional purchase of meters and meter parts through the end of the fiscal year to continue replacing non-functioning water meters and the installation of meters in new homes and buildings.

That a transfer From # 610-450-5100-5111 (Water Admin – FT Salary)


   
To 610-452-5100-5131 (Water Operations / Maintenances –Overtime)



Amount $18,000.00  be approved. 

On a voice vote, the order was adopted. Order # 31893
Additional funds for water operations overtime is needed due to a high number of emergency responses from working crews. Funds are available for transfer from Water Administration Salary account, as some positions that were budgeted as of July 1, 2012 were not filed until later in the fiscal year. 

That a transfer
From # 600-440-5400-5690 (MWRA Sewer Assessment)



To # 600-440-5100-5131 sewer Operations / Maintenance – Overtime)



Amount $48,000.00 be approved. be approved

On a voice vote, the order was adopted. Order # 31890
The Finance Committee recommended that the City Council accept a grant through the Executive Office of the Public Safety and Security State 911 Department in the amount of 

$ 152,176. for the State 911 Department Support and Incentive Public Safety Answering Point (PSAP) Grant FY2013. 

Councillor Curtin moved the action of the committee be the action of the City Council. On a voice vote, the order was adopted.  Order # 31891
The Finance Committee recommended that the City Council accept a grant from the Executive Office of Public Safety and Security’s Highway Safety Division (EOPSS/HSD) in the amount of $ 9,875.28 for FFY2013 Underage Alcohol Enforcement Grant Program. 

Councillor Curtin moved the action of the committee be the action of the City Council. On a voice vote, the order was adopted. Order #31892
The Finance Committee recommended that an appropriation in the amount of $ 2,496.78 for matching funds for the grant from the Executive Office of Public Safety and Security’s Highway Safety Division (EOPSS/HSD) be granted. 

Councillor Curtin moved the action of the committee be the action of the City Council. On a voice vote, the order was adopted. Order # 31892
The Finance Committee recommended that the City Council accept a gift from Councillor Kenneth Doucette to “Skate and Scoot” Room at the Waltham Community Center. 

Councillor Curtin moved the action of the committee be the action of the City Council. On a voice vote, the order was adopted. Order # 31895
E-Committee 
The E-committee recommended that the resolution regarding changing the domain name be adopted.

Councillor Darcy moved the action of the committee be the action of the City Council. On a voice vote, the resolution was adopted. 

Councillor  Doucette moved to adjourn. On a voice vote, the City Council adjourned at 11:25 PM. 
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